Dear Nicky
Thank you for your petition about Access to Work addressed to the Prime Minister, the Secretary of State for Work and Pensions and I.

In March we announced a series of changes to Access to Work.  These are not about cutting expenditure on Access to Work; they are about ensuring the programme can continue to operate effectively by making the best use of public funds.  We want Access to Work to help as many people as possible, while maintaining the principle that the scheme provides a contribution to meeting needs beyond reasonable adjustments in partnership with disabled people and their employers.

The rationale for limiting the amount of individual Access to Work grants is to ensure that our resources can be used to support the growing number of people applying to the scheme, including those who are deaf or blind.  We are also keen to increase the volume of applications from under-represented groups such as those with ‘hidden’ impairments like mental health conditions, learning disabilities and autism.  Access to Work is a demand led scheme and we aim to meet that demand, but public funds are not finite and it is unsustainable for Access to Work to continue to pay awards on an unlimited basis. 
The cap has been introduced for new applicants from 1 October 2015 but current users will have their existing award levels as of 1 October 2015 protected until 1 April 2018, provided that their needs remain the same. The cap will limit the Government’s contribution to £40,800 which is one and a half times the average salary.

At present around 200 customers, approximately half of one percent of total current Access to Work customers have annual award levels above £40,800.  From 2018 we estimate that the cap will be saving nearly £3million per year, enough for over 1,000 extra Access to Work awards or 3,000 places on the Access to Work Mental Health Support Service. 

Approximately 3,000 individuals are in receipt of Access to Work awards for British Sign Language Provision with an average award level of just under £10,000 per person. This is under a quarter of the maximum amount available under the new limit. 
Protected customers will have annual reviews with specialist advisers until that date in order to explore how the make best use of awards and available support technology.  We are also introducing other changes, such as personal budgets and discussions with employers on reasonable adjustments.  Each individual’s progress towards the cap will be carefully monitored. 

If at the end of this period the needs of those 200 protected customers remain above the level of the cap, then they will still collectively be receiving over £8million per year in support, which is the equivalent to around 8 per cent of the total value of grants awarded last year.

The other changes that were announced in March and are due to begin this financial year include:

· We will start a process of offering personal budgets for those with on-going awards for travel or support. This will give users more freedom over how they use their awards.

· We will work to transform the way disabled people interact with the service by starting a project to re-engineer Access to Work as a digital service, building on email channels opened up before Christmas 2014. We also intend to offer a Video Relay Service option for BSL users later in 2015/16.
· We are working with Deaf people and stakeholder groups to undertake a market review of BSL interpretation provision to explore long term improvements in the market. This will build on the work we have been doing with Deaf Access to Work users and the Crown Commercial Services to develop a framework for translation services including British Sign Language.

· The ’30 hour guidance’ rule was removed in April 2015.

· We are currently looking to pilot contracted taxi services for customers across our largest towns and cities. Over 30 per cent of Access to Work spending is on taxis for customers with mobility problems. This is a transformative service for customers and we want to ensure that improvements to customer service, reliability, value for money and accessibility standards for wider society can be driven by Government using its buying power to drive quality and performance.
· We have established a further specialist team to provide expert advice and support to disabled people who want to run their own businesses. Furthermore, to ensure disabled people have a clear understanding of how they can be supported to maintain their business and continue in self-employment, the eligibility criteria have been simplified from October 2015. These changes balance allowing a reasonable period for businesses to establish themselves, with ensuring that taxpayers money goes to support legitimate and viable businesses, offering Access to Work a more consistent and objective basis for awards.

· The Disability Confident Campaign is raising the profile of Access to Work’s Mental Health Support Service and the Department has simplified the referral process to the Mental Health Service We have also highlighted the mental health support provided by Access to Work by changing the pre-employment eligibility letter to reassure employers of the help available. This help includes not just the Mental Health Support Service but mainstream Access to Work support such as communication support at interviews, help with travel and awareness training for colleagues to combat stigma. We have expanded the Mental Health Specialist Team to cover other hidden impairments such as learning disabilities and autism.

· We will shortly publish summaries of the Access to Work guidance for customers, including in easy read and BSL formats, and also illustrate good practice to employers with case studies to help them in becoming more Disability Confident in supporting disabled employees.
The impact of these changes on individuals and groups has been analysed in accordance with the Equality Act 2010 public sector equality duty.

You can see the full Equality Analysis at the following website link: www.gov.uk/government/publications/future-of-access-to-work.

Kind regards

Justin Tomlinson MP

Minister for Disabled People

